Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, July 13, 2015
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, July 13, 2015 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, Ashley Warren
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Mayor Pro-Tem presented Josie Hodgin, Macie Hodgin, and Christian Garner with Good Citizen Awards on behalf of the Community Pride Committee. These three have selflessly donated their time and manpower to assist the Community Pride Committee with multiple projects and their efforts are greatly appreciated. 
Mayor Boggs then presented Fire Chief Ronnie Wade with a service award for 25 years of exemplary service to the Town of Haw River.

Public Hearing
7:05 pm

The Council held a public hearing concerning the road closure of a portion of Jones Court and an unopened ROW attached to that portion.
Manager Earp explained the NC Railroad has asked the Council to consider closing a portion of Jones Ct (north of Minnis Ln) and an unopened right of way off of Jones Court following their acquisition of that property. All abutting property owners have been notified. 
7:08 pm 

The Mayor opened the public hearing. 

Pam Smith (313 Graham Road) asked the Council to consider making the end of Jones Court a dead end and not a turnaround.

Doug Kendrick (218 Jones Court) expressed his desire for a dead end instead of a turnaround as well. He is concerned about unnecessary and obtrusive traffic if a turnaround is put in.

Chuck Burnell with the NC Railroad stated that while the land is owned by the NC Railroad, the NCDOT will be doing the construction. However, a dead end is cheaper than a turnaround and he doesn’t foresee any issues with using a dead end at the end of Jones Court. He will pass this request along to the NCDOT.

Police Chief Neal Dickens stated that there should be no reason for a turnaround to be necessary at the end of Jones Ct and a dead end will suffice.

Cathy Wilson (324 Roma Rd) asked the Council to consider additional signage indicating a dead end.

7:13 pm 

No other members of the public chose to speak and the Mayor closed the public hearing.

Consent Agenda

7:14 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the May 18, 2015 Special Called Meeting, the May 26, 2015 Special Called Meeting, and the June 2, 2015 regular meeting.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 5-0.
New Business
7:15 pm

The Council considered a Street Closing Order concerning the closure of a portion of Jones Court and an unopened ROW attached to that portion.
Manager Earp reiterated that the NC Railroad has asked the Council to consider closing a portion of Jones Ct (north of Minnis Ln) and an unopened right of way off of Jones Court following their acquisition of that property. The request also asks that all rights and privileges be averted back to the property owners. All abutting property owners have been notified and all steps required to consider approval of the road closing order have been completed.
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the resolution ordering the close of a portion of Jones Court north of Minnis Lane and an unopened ROW attached to that portion, with the stipulation that a dead end and not a turnaround be used. Motion carried 5-0.

7:16 pm
The Town Council considered for approval the audit contract with Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans, & Company, LLP to perform the 2014-2015 audit.
Winston Williams Creech and Evans is in the third year of the active audit contract. This contract does need to be approved yearly for LGC approval. 

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the contract with Winston Williams Creech and Evans for performance of the 2014-2015 audit. Motion carried 5-0.

7:18 pm
The Town Council considered for approval a contract with Appian Corporation to build and host the Town’s new website.
During the 2015-2016 budget process, staff incorporated approximately $10,000 for the project of developing a new website. The Town has been informed by the current website vendor, Mobile 360, that they will no longer be in the business of website hosting and development. 
A committee consisting of Manager Earp, Captain Harrison, and Dana Sheffield was put together to gather informal bids for a new website vendor. After researching the vendors of some of the smaller towns in our area, the committee acquired bids from the 3 most prevalent developers; Gov Office, CivicPlus, and Appian. 

After reviewing the proposals, the committee recommends that the Council approve a contract with Appian. Appian is a global company with a local office, is competitively priced, and will include content migration and onsite training in their contract. Appian’s monthly hosting fee is almost half of what the Town is currently paying. 

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve a contract with Appian and to allow Manager Earp to execute the contract in order to expedite the website switchover. Motion carried 5-0.

7:24 pm
The Town Council considered a request to reduce the speed limit on Lang Court from the current 35 MPH to 25 MPH.

Manager Earp received a request from several residents along Lang Court to reduce the speed limit on Lang Court to 25 MPH from its current 35 MPH. The residents are requesting a speed limit reduction due to the length of the street, number of homes along the street, number of kids residing on the street, and the slope and curve of the road. 

Lori Clayton Dragovich (Lang Ct) asked the Council to consider slow children playing signs in each direction and to place them in areas that are not obstructed by vegetation. She also expressed concern that 25 MPH may not even be slow enough for safe travel on this street.

Chief Dickens stated that a speed limit tracker was placed in this area for a week and the average speed was between 18 and 24 MPH. He feels that 25 MPH should be an adequate change. 

Councilmember Allen expressed her concern for safety in this area as well and proposed consideration of a change to 20 MPH. 

Faye Fogleman (310 Lang Ct) asked the Council to consider no more than 20 MPH as her street resembles a racetrack on the weekends. She also expressed concern over the current speed limit on Hill Street.
Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve a resolution lowering the speed limit on Lang Ct from 35 MPH to 20 MPH. Motion carried 5-0.

7:35 pm
The Town Council considered for acceptance and approval a USDOC EDA grant award and conditions package regarding a feasibility study and the Town’s ability to support a Craft Beer Cluster in vacant mill property in the Downtown area. 
Manager Earp informed Council that he has received notice from Hillary Sherman with USDOC EDA regarding the Town’s grant application for the brewery feasibility study. EDA has funded this project and the award will provide the Town funds in the amount of $42,500 to support a feasibility study to assess the feasibility of the Town supporting a craft brewing industry/cluster in vacant properties in downtown. The Town would match the $42,500 for the completion of the study and a financial conditions package must be approved within thirty days of receipt in order to accept the grant funds.

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to accept the $42,500 USDOC EDA grant for a craft brewery feasibility study and the approve the financial conditions package, including a $42,500 match from the Town to be paid for out of fund balance. Motion carried 5-0.

7:40 pm
The Town Council considered for approval donation to the Haw River Parks and Recreation Department. 
On May 18, 2015 and June 1, 2015, the Parks and Recreation Department received donations (20 yards of concrete valued at $2,594.33 and a $2,650.00 cash donation) from Burlington Mechanical Contractors Inc. to go towards the new handicapped walkway at Redslide Park. With the acceptance of these donations it is asked that the Town name the walkway the Eddie Barnette Walkway as the donations were made in his honor. 

Councilmember Allen made a motion to accept the Redslide Park donations from Burlington Mechanical and to name the walkway as requested. Motion carried 5-0.

7:45 pm
The Town Council considered option to complete the 19th Cycle Inspections for Federal Surface Transportation Act that requires the Department of Transportation to assure that municipal bridges are inspected and load rated every two years. 
Manager Earp presented the Council with a letter from the NCDOT concerning the need for the Town to have its bridge on Lang Street inspected. This inspection is needed to comply with the Federal Surface Transportation Act that requires the Department of Transportation ensure that municipal bridges are inspected and load rated every two years. The process for obtaining inspections in the 19th Cycle is being initiated with this letter. All municipalities have three options for compliance. Manager Earp recommended that the Council choose option C as has been done in prior years. This option allows for the NCDOT to employ a qualified private engineering firm to perform the inspections and load rating. 

After discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve choosing option C with the NCDOT for the Town of Haw River Bridge Inspection. Motion carried 5-0.
7:46 pm
Manager’s Update

· 2014-2015 budget cleanup was reviewed with Council.
· The website update project has been started.
· The Community Pride Haw River sign near CVS is nearly completed and looks absolutely wonderful.
· The Zoning Ordinance Update is still in progress and should be ready for review by late fall.

· The sidewalk project is still waiting on one easement to be finalized before the project can move forward. In light of the difficulty this particular easement has been causing, the Town will consider options in condemning 28ft of property in order to complete the sidewalk project.
· The Trollinger Family Cemetery was being cared for via an endowment and that funding has ceased. Staff is working to locate the appropriate owner in order to address code enforcement issues. 

· NCDOT has been notified to cut back vegetation on Stone Street that is currently impeding the view of traffic.

7:53

Open Forum

Sue Tippett (628 Keck Rd) asked the Manager to look at the intersection of 49 and Sunset as the vegetation there has grown up as well.

7:35
Announcements

· Councilmember Allen thanked C&J Utilities, Burlington Mechanical, the Town of Haw River staff, Holmes Electrical, Womack Electric, and Color Landscapes for all of their assistance to the Community Pride committee in their completion of the Haw River sign near CVS.
7:56 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk




